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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JULY 10, 2012 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Town Council Chambers with the following members 

in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte & Bryan Wysong        

  

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

    Ronald Bohigian 

        

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

      

  

 Absent: Matthew O’Keefe, Commissioner 

   Dee Ahern, Alternate 

   Paul Bedard, Alternate 

  

 The Chair seated Ronald Bohigian for Matthew O’Keefe.  A quorum 

was determined. 

   

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

 

Robert Salka, Chairman, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES – June 26, 2012 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the Minutes of the meeting 

of June 12, 2012.  Mr. Gworek seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on 

a voice vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

A. Appeal 5942A, application of Steven Menard for special exception 

approval to allow applicant to serve alcoholic beverages as part of 

their outside dining approval under Section 5-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 142 Center Street, property of SDB Properties 

LLC in a CB zone. 
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 The applicant was not present at the beginning of the meeting. 

The board moved to the item to 6-E on the Agenda for hearing later. 

 Mr. Wysong made a motion to move Appeal 5942A to Item E on the  

Agenda.  Mr. Gworek seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice 

vote.
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B. Appeal 5943A, application of Kris Barletta for special exception 

approval for a food vending trailer under Sections 4-01.31 & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 2165 Meriden-Waterbury Road, property of 

Central Management Services LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please come forward and state 

their name and address for the record. 

 (No response) 

 Is the applicant here for the Appeal 5943A? 

 (No response) 

 Can we have a motion to table? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Motion to table. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I make a motion to table. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 
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C. Appeal 5944A, application of Richard and Amanda K. Newland for a 

variance for a 4
th
 garage bay (582 sf) under Section 2-01A & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 210 Andrews Street, property of Richard A. and 

Amanda K. Newland in an R-80 zone. 

 ATTORNEY ANDREW DENORFIA:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and 

commission members.  Attorney Andrew  Denorfia with offices at 133 

Main Street in Southington representing the applicant Richard   and 

Amanda Newland, owners of 210 Andrews Street. 

 We come before you tonight, as Rob said, for an approximately 582 

sq variance for an already existing four bay garage.  The fourth bay, 

excuse me, on a detached garage located to the rear of the property 

under Section 2.01A and 15.04 of the zoning regulations. 

 To give you a little background, and I believe Rob passed out the 

GIS maps of the town earlier, the property is approximately 5.52 acres 

and is located in an R-80 zone.  The home, as you can see from the 

map, the home and the garage are set far back from the road. 

 Now the Newlands purchased the property through a foreclosure 

sale in 2011.  At the time of the purchase, the four bay garage was in 

existence.  It appears from looking in the building department, in 

1997, the prior owners pulled a permit to construct a three bay 

garage. Now, it also appears that shortly after receiving the 

approval, the prior homeowners built a fourth bay as you can see from 

the pictures that are passed around.  It looks basically like it was 

constructed at the same time.  I don’t know exactly when that fourth 

bay was constructed but far earlier than my clients’ buying it. 

 Approximately 14 years later, my clients bought a home on a very 

large lot and had no reason to believe the structure was not in 

compliance.  When they bought the property, the garage is in disrepair 

and missing windows and doors and not structurally sound to the rear 

of the property. 

 In addition to needing to replace the windows and doors, they 

found the roof in the rear of the garage was in need of repair as well 

as structural support. So the portion that they did do, as you can see 

from --- as part of the packet there was a drawing that was attached -

-- was they constructed a 9.5 x 12 foot 8.5 portion to the rear of the 

fourth bay to square up the building and repair the rear of the 

garage. 

 Now, the Newlands would like to remedy the noncompliance and 

therefore are in front of you tonight.  Now, we believe this is not a 

self imposed hardship and is a unique hardship as the variance for the 

fourth bay allows a structure that’s been in existence for 

approximately 14 years to remain.  The garage is on a very large lot, 

set back from the road, and does not appear to disturb any of the 

neighbors. 
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 Now, the Newlands, unfortunately, bought a home where they found 

that a 14 year old four bay already existing garage was only approved 

for three bays.  So, therefore, they request the board’s approval for 

the variance to allow the fourth bay. 

 So, with that, I can answer any questions. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Would you say that the building department made a 

mistake in no --- when you get a CO, they did not look at this 

property? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  No.  I believe that the CO was granted for a 

three bay.  I believe that shortly after receiving --- now this 

obviously just conjecture, but I don’t think the building department 

made a mistake, at all.  They were granted a CO for a three bay 

garage. 

 Some time shortly after that, obviously a fourth bay was 

constructed. Now, I don’t know when.  It could have been a day later. 

It could have been months or years later.  But obviously, far --- and 

just based on the pictures and looking and being at the site, it 

appears to have kind of weathered the stone --- the stone was 

weathered at the same time.  So, it appears it was built at a similar 

time period. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Was there a permit pulled to make that squared off 

section? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: No, and that’s why --- that is what they’re 

trying to remedy.  That.  That was when Jim Butler did say that in 

order to have a permit, obviously, a variance is necessary because 

zoning has to apply,  has to sign off on it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But the addition as put on without a permit? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s correct. 

 Not through any ---  you know somebody didn’t really realize they 

need a permit for it until they were notified.  So --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Is the, is the fourth bay, it looks like it its --- I 

was out there, I stopped out there and the owners wasn’t there.  There 

was a family member or there was somebody mowing the lawn who happens 

to be a friend of the --- and I just asked him if it was okay to step 

on to the property.  I rang the bell and nobody answered. 

 But, I noticed even in the picture that that fourth bay is raised 

up.  And, I’m wondering, has that fourth bay been approved by the 

building department, are the footings correct and all of that? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Well, I think it would have to --- in order 

to have --- I can’t speak to the – 
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 THE CHAIR:  Because it sounds like they didn’t get a building 

permit. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  It sounds like --- that is my understanding.  

The fourth bay has not been approved. 

 THE CHAIR: So, we could be approving something that – 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I mean, one way or another, if you --- 

assuming you were able to grant this, the building department would 

have to go out and make sure that it’s structurally sound.   

 If you were to approve it and the building inspector went out 

there and it was not structurally sound, obviously, it would have to 

be remedied. 

 This is kind of the first step.  Jim Butler, unfortunately, can’t 

do anything without zoning signing.  He can’t approve it without you 

granting a variance. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  They need the variance first and then they have to 

get the zoning permit.  And, that zoning permit allows them to go for 

the building permit.  The building department checks if it is 

structurally sound and it meets the requirements they need to sign 

off. 

 THE CHAIR:  The other thing is when I was out there, I didn’t 

want to go looking in windows and stuff, but I did ask the individual 

a question and he said that there --- he thought they were commercial 

vehicles being stored.  And, if you look at the garage doors, they are 

commercial height doors.  They’re not, you know, doors that you would 

normally see on a normal garage. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:   The four --- I know the fourth bay is empty 

now. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, what is in the other three bays?  I mean, are 

they commercial vehicles? 

 Please come forward and state your name and address for the 

record, please. 

 RICHARD NEWLAND:  My name is Richard Newland.  And, currently, 

right now there is pickup trucks in there.  And, the gentleman you 

spoke to is a young kid, Matt.   

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. NEWLAND:  And, he’s mowing the lawn for us.  And, I currently 

like to put a boat in there.  We have an RV.  Stuff like that.  It’s 

not going to be used for commercial use. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  No commercial.  It’s more for storage for the 

owner’s own vehicles. 
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 MR. LIBRANDI:  I’ve been told previously that the people who 

owned that previously, they were storing commercial vehicles. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because it does have the commercial sized doors. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Yah, and as I said, when they purchased the 

property, the doors were removed.  So, they, the actual footprint of 

the garage door was there. So they had to put something in there that 

would fit that, obviously, footprint.  So, that’s how the doors --- 

but they actually paid to have the doors and the windows replaced. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  How close are your other neighbors?  When I was back 

there, it seemed like the neighbor on the left, the house is  -- even 

though you’ve got 5-something acres, um, the houses doesn’t seem to be 

that far apart.  They seemed to be fairly close on the lefthandside as 

well as on the righthandside. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I don’t know how close they are, but I do 

know that in the garage for the three bay garage, has been approved.  

So, I don’t know, in 1997, you know, what the actual regulations were 

in terms of setback and whether there was any variance on the 

adjoining property or anything like that.  But I do know that in 1997 

this was approved and inspected.  The three bay.  Unfortunately, there 

was a fourth bay added to it.  Which, my clients, have just – 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I understand the three bay.  But again, when 

you add that fourth bay, it just makes it look that much bigger and 

the neighbors on either side are now looking at a much bigger 

structure. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:   I understand.  And, I think that the way the 

fourth bay is, it is away from the properties to the lefthandside if 

you are looking at it from the street.  And, the rear yard is fairly 

large and there is not a home to the rear there. 

 So, it does, that fourth bay actually is not any closer to the 

home.  It is actually further from the neighbors’. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I think if you refer to the plan we put in the 

packet, it shows the three bays a distance if 33’ from the property 

line.  And, that fourth bay would probably be flush to the – 

 THE CHAIR:  It is flush and it is, like you said, it is toward 

the back of the lot where the wood line is but the houses that are on 

either side look directly on to the garage because their house is a 

little bit forward of the other two houses.  Now, they’re looking at a 

bigger structure in their backyards is my only point. 

 (Pause) 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  As I said, you know, it’s one of those things 

where my clients are trying to – 

 THE CHAIR:  I understand. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  -- make the best of a bad situation 14 years 

later.   

 I think we would be having a different conversation if they had 

the built the fourth bay without --- you know, so I think this is not 

one of those where it – you know, it’s not a self imposed hardship. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Has the addition brought the garage closer toward 

the setback, the 30’?  Did it go back, I don’t have a direction here, 

but to the left? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  No.  It’s, I don’t have a scale or a 

measurement but it is fairly, the rear yard, if you are talking about 

the rear yard setback. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Now, is it the side yard?  Yah, I don’t have the 

directional here.  Just to the rear of the garage basically? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Based on, I don’t believe that it is actually 

closer. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Mr. Denorfia, you keep bringing up a 1997 date.  Mr. 

Newland purchased this in 2011,  I believe you stated? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct. 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, some of the documentation you provide talks 

about an ’89 date.  

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: I believe, I believe the ’89 date --- there 

was approval at one point for a barn on the property, as well.  That 

was never, that was never constructed.  Or, if it was constructed, it 

was removed.  But there’s --- 

 When I went to, when I did go and talk to the building 

department, I talked to Karen in there and she looked at the card 

actually that shows the dates and she had said 1997.  Now obviously, 

if there was a mistake and its 1989, then it’s even further away.  I 

believe it is 1997. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Yah, it looks like the building card said ’97.  

The zoning permit says May 2, 1989 for a three car garage. 

 MR. WYSONG:  On the notation of approval from the health 

department, it is May 10
th
, 1989.  And, the drawing says proposed three 

car garage. 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  They might have gotten an initial zoning 

permit, I guess, Rob?  I don’t have it in front of me.  Is that what 

we’re talking about?  And, then in 1997 they actually --- 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  They constructed it? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  -- they constructed it. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, they would have to get the building permit 

to construct it prior.  Zoning permits, they could come back, revise 

or reissue.  This was the only one we had in our department.  So they 

may have resubmitted it. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, it’s a tough, you know, it’s a tough 

situation to try to even piece it back together 14 years ago 

especially when they didn’t actually buy it from the previous 

homeowners.  They bought it through a foreclosure sale.  So, as you 

know, there is not limited or no contact with the prior homeowner. 

 THE CHAIR:  One of the things that was pointed out, when you look 

at the picture here, we have these four pictures?  This is the handout 

we received in our packet? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  It looks like you had the three car garage and then 

they added the fourth bay with an extension to the rear, but they 

extended that back portion all of the way  the length of the whole 

four car garage.  

 So, the question would be:  Is that still 30’ from the property 

line?  You see that? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Yes, I understand what you are talking about 

to the rear.  I don’t believe that was --- I believe that was done at 

the same time.  Um, my clients resided it to the rear.  That’s been 

done  by my clients and then squared it that makes it go across the 

fourth bay behind the fourth bay it was actually in 9+ feet.  And, 

there was a roof that would overhang. There was --- you know, there 

was some structural issues that they were remedy by rounding it --- by 

squaring it off, excuse me. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That’s a good point.  Have we measured the current 

structure to the property line? 

 THE CHAIR:  Rob, this whole section back here.  It looks like it 

is 9’ back behind the original structure.  And, the question would be 

are we only 21’ from the property line and not 30? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  If it’s in the rear yard, it can be less than, it 

can be 10’ away from the property line.  This is an accessory 

structure. 
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 No, we haven’t measured exactly where it is.  We don’t know, you 

know, we don’t have an A-2 survey. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I do believe, I mean, without an A-2 survey, 

I can’t say for certain, but I do believe it is more than 10’ from the 

property line. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, if it was 30 and then 9, well, it’s still 

under 10.  But you are right, it is not 30. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Who took the existing wall down? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  My client did. 

 When they squared it off, internally there was a block wall in 

there that they took out. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Now, they are not going to operate no business, 

right? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s correct.  And, they’ll stipulate. 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions?  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I would say he does have a hardship.   

 THE CHAIR: Well, there is no question about that.  And, the 

building department, even though we might approve it, I want to make 

sure though that it goes from here and then the building department 

has got to make their final approval. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, Jim Butler has sent a letter to that 

effect that this was step one in a multi-step process.  And, they, my 

clients understand that if there are structural issues in terms of, 

for that fourth bay, they’re going to have to remedy those or the 

building department can’t issue a permit. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The other question I have is, Joe said he’s not 

going to run a business, can we make a stipulation no commercial – 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, no commercial vehicles can be stored in there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: -- vehicles.  But I don’t know what his R V is.  Is 

that the regular registration or is it a commercial plate? 

 THE CHAIR:  No, that wouldn’t be a commercial plate, I would 

think. 

 MR. NEWLAND:  It’s not a commercial plate. It has air brakes. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  No, that’s fine.  Sometimes bigger vehicles, they 

just put  a cheaper commercial plate on it.  Even though it’s not for 

business.  But --- as long as we make that stipulation, no commercial 

vehicles. 

 MR. WYSONG: Do we have a copy of Mr. Butler’s letter?  Testifying 

his orders?  And, if so, would we like to put that into the record? 

 (Pause) 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I believe you do. 

 (Pause) 

 I have it here, Rob, its dated April 26
th
.   

 It is basically a STOP WORK ORDER saying that you know, this 

fourth bay is not approved so nothing can be done there. 

 MR. WYSONG: May we have this copy? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to read that into the record? 

 MR. WYSONG:  Yes, I can. 

 “Dear Mr. & Mrs. Newland:  I have just become aware that there 

has been an addition constructed to the permitted three bay garage on 

your property at 210 Andrews Street. 

 Section 105 of the Connecticut State Building Code requires that 

a permit be issued for this activity.  There have been no permits 

issued for an addition to the original three bay garage. 

 Immediately Stop Work on the addition to the garage.  If you wish 

to keep the nonpermitted structure, you must apply for a building 

permit.  Part of the approval for the building permit to be issued is 

a zoning permit sign off. 

 For application provide two sets of construction plans for the 

addition to the three bay garage and provide proposed addition size 

and location on the property plot plan as part of the zoning permit 

application. 

 Contact me if you have any questions. 

 Respectfully, Jim Butler, Building Official. 

 Copies to Mark Sciota, Town Attorney and Robert Libandi, Zoning 

Enforcement Officer.” 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay.  Any further questions of the applicant? 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Yah, I have a question.  When you bought the 

property, was sold as a four car garage? 

 MR. NEWLAND:  It was just a foreclosure, so we just showed up in 

the kitchen --- outside, I think, in the front of the property outside 

the auction took place. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: There was no – 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I didn’t represent them at that time.  When a 

foreclosure sale happens, there is next to no information given.  They 

just basically say here is the house.  You know, you can bid on it.  

And, if it is accepted, the court will approve it.  But there is not 

any warranties given or anything – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I was just wondering.  Looks like the same 

stonework. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Any opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 
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D. Appeal 5945A, application of CB West St. LLC to appeal the Notice 

of Violation Order concerning unregistered vehicles or inoperable 

vehicles and unsightly materials under Section 3-01 and 15-03 of the 

Zoning Regulations and Sect ion 8-2 of the Town of Southington 

Ordinances, 1268 West Street, property of CB West St. LLC in an R-40 

zone. 

 ATTORNEY RICHARD KREZEL:  Good evening, Commissioners.  My name 

is Richard Krezel, Krezel Law Associates located at 100 Queen Street, 

Southington.  I represent multiple owners of this particular piece of 

property.  Generically, it is the Borysewicz family.  Historically, 

there was a farm on this property and there were several children who 

succeeded the original Borysewicz’s.  All of those children are now 

deceased except one and that would be Charles Borysewicz who is one of 

my clients and it is now the subsequent generation of Borysewiczs that 

own this property, multiple members of the family. 

 This property was a dairy farm going back when, probably in the 

early part of the last century.  As it was occupied by members of the 

family, it also contained a salvage operation.  One of the members of 

the family actually registered that operation with the Town of 

Southington with a trade name called:  Nutmeg Trading Post. 

 I know most of this because I’ve been around here forever and I 

did represent that member of the family who began to accumulate 

various items which he believed had some long term value.  There are 

other members of the family who participated in essentially this 

salvage operation which predated zoning.  I can testify to my own 

recollection as a young kid my grandparents were farmers just down the 

street, the Dolensky family, on West Street. 

 As a young child, this property had an accumulation of various 

pieces of equipment and automobiles that over the years were just kept 

on site.  Other things were accumulated such as wire, glass, 

collectibles, papers, bulldozers, on and on and on. 

 Approximately three years ago, the principle members of the 

family that I represent, including  Charles Borysewicz, one of the 

surviving children and others including Stanley Borysewicz, who is 

here tonight, and Anthony Cifone and Frances Kernan made a decision 

that it was no longer in the interest of the family to have this 

accumulation of salvage items on this property. 

 And, they began a long course of removing this property which was 

an extremely difficult task.  There were other members of the family 

who reside out of state who did not favor that decision and thought 

that as the property was being disposed these treasures would no 

longer be part of the family heritage. 

 So, it was a totally point of view as far as that part of the 

family was concerned.  But nonetheless, these two gentlemen, who are 

with me, and to other members of the family, Charles Borysewicz and 
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Frances Kernan, decided that they were going to unilaterally begin 

this process and they did so approximately three years ago. 

 I really, to be quite honest with you, applaud them in terms of 

the absolute mammoth effort they had undertaken at that particular 

point in time.  The dairy farming operation was long since abandoned.  

The actual barn had caved in.   

 I had been on that property probably the last time maybe 35 to 40 

years ago, and um, it essentially was so cluttered with items you 

could barely walk around.  There were lanes with property just stacked 

inside locking the sun.  I mean, higher than my height and maybe 

double my height in terms of all of the items that these members of 

the family thought at some point in time would be tradable, 

salvageable, merchandisable, whatever. 

 But nonetheless, these two gentlemen principally dedicated 

themselves in the last three years to removing these items.  

Obviously, because of the scope and the shear amount of material that 

was on this property, they couldn’t do it themselves. 

 But Stan Borysewicz estimates that he probably spent 2000+ hours.  

He has a full time job at United Technologies  in East Hartford and he 

takes care of his elderly mother who resides here in town. 

 Tony Cifone who has some experience as an operating engineer, 

fortunately, the group tapped his expertise.  And, there is no telling 

how many hours he spent.  Probably triple what Stan spent in the last 

three years and he did offer to us the ability to operate equipment. 

 They then purchased equipment which was incidentally declared as 

farm equipment by the assessor and it includes a bucket backhoe, it 

includes a very small track bucket loader and a dump truck which you 

would imagine you would need at the very least to even begin starting 

to move  some of this product off the property.   

 And, they essentially clawed their way into the property.  In 

those days, three years ago, where it was gated on West Street which 

would be the west side of West Street and as Stan says at that time 

the property was inpenetratable.  You couldn’t even move through it.  

It was overgrown.  It was vines.  There were trees literally growing 

through those cars that had resided on the property for 50 or 60 

years. 

 So they began the process and it wasn’t a simple process of 

calling in a junk dealer and saying take the car out.  I believe some 

pictures have been passed around that we offered to Rob Librandi last 

Friday when he made the inspection.  I think it might have been two 

weeks ago or  week ago Friday.  We invited him to come to the site 

along with the sanitarian who walked through the property. And, we 

offered some 100 pictures of what it looked like then and the progress 

that we’ve made in the three years. 
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 In the meanwhile, they contacted a salvager out of Bristol, 

Liberty Salvage, and they had a claw track piece of equipment on this 

site for a year and a half.  And, as these gentlemen cut their way 

into a vehicle, literally --- and I’m sure you have some of the 

pictures --- just overridden with vines and trees growing through 

them. You couldn’t even pick them up.  You couldn’t move them.   

 They had to cut their way in with chain saws and work their way 

in, empty the vehicles.  Because the salvagers wouldn’t take them in 

that form.  They tell me when they got into the vehicle they’d find 

anything from glass to newspapers.  I guess they found a couple of 

shotguns.  Just anything and everything that their predecessors in 

title, okay, thought had some value.  Starting back in the 40’s and 

the early 50’s and they would just stack this stuff in there. So they 

had to remove that.   

 Anything that is actually salvage isn’t salvaged in bulk. So if 

there is glass, it has to separated. If there is tires, that has to be 

separated.  Metals and certain type of metals have to be separated. 

 So when they got those things cleared out, then they would 

attempt to lift the cars and remove them.  They’d fall apart so they 

were so rusty.  The frames would crack.  They’d end up having to torch 

them and move them out piece by piece. 

 They estimate conservatively that they probably removed upwards 

of 40 vehicles off the site.  And, you see some of the vehicles.  The 

vehicles are ancient and in many cases you could recognize some of the 

stuff that is shown in the pictures.  

 Some of the particular problems they had is they had two D-8 

bulldozers which is probably one of the biggest you can buy and even 

the salvager couldn’t get them on the site, so they hired Walker Crane 

in Plainville and Walker came in with a crane --- literally a crane to 

lift them up and get them off the site. 

 Recently, one of the concerns of the health department was a 

stack of tires.  And, the tires were not evident before this operation 

began since they were strewn everywhere. So, these gentlemen, would 

find them and obviously the salvager for tires doesn’t want to come 

and  pick up 10 and 20 at a time, they want to pick up a load, they 

stacked a fairly considerable amount of tires as they retrieved them 

all over the site.  There was no particular pattern in many cases as 

to how this, how these items were brought and stored on the site. 

 So that actually did get the attention of the health department.  

Obviously, someone noticed a stack of tires and there was some concern 

from the health department’s point of view.  However, we were 

virtually done with collecting the tires and we were ready to call in 

Don Stevens – Curtis Street, Don Steven’s Tire and just as we received 

a letter from the health department, the tractor trailer was due.  So 
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two full length tractor trailers full of tires were removed probably 

some 300+ tires. 

 So, the operation at this point is kind of in its  later stages.  

We still do have a box truck there which has some farm equipment in it 

and things that were used in the dairy operation so it does offer some 

protection not only from the elements but we do have a lot of poachers 

that come in.  We’ve had people come in and roll engine blocks out of 

there which they’re welcome to do as that’s one less thing that we 

have to haul out. 

 We have some people who like to dump things on the property – 

particularly along the Churchill Road side, concrete, debris and 

Christmas trees end up there and soil that people don’t want and other 

debris.  That’s another problem altogether.  We have had some police 

involvement.  We tried to protect the property which, just for the 

record so you know, it is an expansive piece of property.  There are 

52 acres and it was principally 6 or 7 acres as you enter from West 

Street that contained all of these items.  Some people calling them 

merchandise and some people calling them junk. But you know, beauty is 

in the eyes of the beholder, I suppose. 

 So, in any event, most of that area is cleared.  We have placed 

some pieces of equipment, specifically along the West Street line 

because people were getting around the gate which protects the 

driveway.  It was a padlocked gate and going right in.  So our plan is 

as we’re kind of wrapping things up to dispose of that equipment. 

Maybe somebody will come and take it. Somebody took one of these large 

hay rakes that they use when they hay.  Somebody hauled that out of 

there not long ago, so they may decide to take some of these pieces. 

But the idea would be to fence it in. 

 And, we are still an agriculture operation.  There is a fairly 

considerable portion of the property once you get into it there is a 

knoll and it drops down and there is very pretty land back there.  

And, that property is actually used agriculturally by another client 

of mine, Pleasant View Stables out of Pleasant Street. They cut the 

hay and remove it.  And if that is not done, then it quickly becomes 

overgrown and it becomes useless. So they’ve been doing that for years 

and years. 

 Again, for the record, in terms of the legitimacy of the 

agricultural operation, it was just recently reapproved for Public Act 

490 status which is a particular status under the Connecticut General 

Statutes you can establish a legitimate agricultural purpose and use 

for the property the assessor has a special assessment method that 

applies.  So that was just again renewed as has been the case for 

many, many years.  So the hay is removed from the lower field. 

 Our hope would be as things are finalized where they are now in 

the upper area that the grass perhaps may be some type of crop could 

be put there.   
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 We still have a lot of clearing to do because in certain cases 

where the cars were being removed or other property, the claw 

equipment just basically ripped the trees right out of the ground and 

we have stacked them in the back so we have to do some cutting and 

obviously that would probably be firewood for someone. 

 By our estimate we have removed something to date like 200 tons 

of steel, of wire, cable.  I mean to show you the complexity of the 

process when we’re dealing with the salvager, this wire is apparently 

high tinsel and we have to find a place that’ll take it and apparently 

hammer it down.  So they found some place way out in the Midwest.  

They haul it to  Bridgeport and it was placed on rail cars and it was 

brought out basically in some sort of a huge hammering machine which I 

guess would smash it down into something that would be even 

salvageable.  

 So it really is an extreme amount of effort here and I don’t want 

to suggest to this commission that by any means we’re going to stand 

on the formality of being a nonconforming salvage operation.  I mean, 

that is not why we dedicated thousands of hours to clean this property 

up.   

 You know, these were other people. They were our predecessors in 

title.  It was another generation.  They had a totally different point 

of view in terms of how the property should be utilized. And, this 

particular generation understands the importance of bringing this 

property back to some sort of a pristine state.   

 There was no contaminants on the property.  The property was 

reviewed about that same period of time when the family decided to 

clean it up.  It was reviewed by DEP and no contaminants were found.  

Particularly with dairy farming --- that’s my background, my family 

background --- you don’t use chemicals.  Obviously the dairy cattle 

are feeding on grass and things like that so you don’t use pesticides 

and things of that nature.  So there are no chemicals.   And, in that 

era they probably wouldn’t even have conceived of it, anyway, at that 

point. So, the property was deemed to be clean.   

 We do have some tarp covered engine or engine parts and I think 

Rob may have seen those and perhaps maybe offered some pictures to the 

commission.  Basically, our idea is if there are any contaminants 

still remaining in those engines we can protect them from the weather 

so there is not further erosion and if there is some oil or whatever 

in there that it won’t contaminate the soil. 

 So, um, in a sense, I have to say that from my client’s point of 

view, we maintain an open door policy with the town.  You’ve seen the 

pictures of what was and I have more here but you have most of those 

I’m sure in duplicate form.  So there is no issue here in terms of 

trying to elude enforcement.  You know, the complaint is that there is 

inoperable vehicles on the site and I categorically confess there is.  

There’s two trucks left, okay, that are inoperable. 
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 The equipment that is there is being used by us on a daily basis 

as the gentlemen find time from their regular operations to go up 

there.  They eased off a little bit because they basically had no 

personal life for three years while they’ve been in this process. But 

we frankly were a little perplexed and a little confused that this 

would have been a red herring issue as far as this board is concerned.  

We understand your interest in maintaining compliance with regulations 

and we are not quarreling with that.  But perhaps the board really 

wasn’t aware of the long term history of the property as West Street 

has become a little more prominent in terms of potential future use.  

It may have become more evident that something was going on there.  

But it was not the tide flowing in.  It was the tide flowing out.  We 

were removing the property. 

 So, it has been asked a few times by Rob in terms of what the 

ultimate plan is.   I talked to Charlie this morning.  He’s in Rhode 

Island and unable to be here so he apologized to the commission for 

not being  able to be here himself.  He is one of the original 

children of the original owners of the property.  There were several 

children and he is the only surviving.  

 He indicates that he would like to do something to salvage the 

old house.   So that remains in as he describes it fairly shoddy 

condition at this point in time. But he would hope that when all this 

other major operation winds itself down that he would do something to 

restore the house. 

 The old barn is gone.  There is nothing left there but the slab.  

And, the pictures speaks a thousand words. 

 So we are here to cooperate.  We are no there in any way, shape 

or form to thwart you in your efforts to seek compliance with the 

regulations.  You know, but we also, you know, wouldn’t expect at this 

point after this tremendous effort, for someone to say well you better 

get those two last trucks out of there tomorrow morning which wouldn’t 

seem to be fair or reasonable to these folks. 

 THE CHAIR:   Well, I think one of the --- first of all, let me 

say, I think you’ve done an admirable job cleaning that place up. 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  I want to congratulate everyone that was involved in 

it.  And, this board, I think we only have one thing before this board 

and that is and I think you said it yourself, you have inoperable 

vehicles, unregistered vehicles on the property.  Be it two or be it 

three, whatever. 

 You’ve got,  like you said, you have stuff along the West Street 

side.  I was over there. I stopped at the gate but when it said 

“Beware of Dog” that is as far as I went.  But I noticed you had a car 
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frame to the right of the gate and a couple of others. Again, you have 

explained why they are there. 

 All Rob is doing I think is enforcing the regulations of the 

town.  I don’t think he is going to come in there and say, you’ve got 

four days to clean this up. 

 I think --- 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  We’ll work with them. 

 THE CHAIR:   I believe he’ll work with you to get this done and I 

think you are working on it.  So this board basically, we’ll have a 

motion to say that we support --- may  or may not --- but I would 

suspect that we would want a motion to say that we respect the 

decision of the --- we support the decision of the zoning enforcement 

officer. 

 Then it goes back to him to say and again I’ll let him explain a 

little bit, of what the next step  would be. 

 But again, all we can vote on ---and we can agree you’ve done a 

great job cleaning it up.  I did ask  Rob to call Stevens and he said 

all the tires are gone.  He did it.  He picked them up.  So you are 

making great progress. 

 But the board is saying are there still unregistered vehicles 

there?  Yes, there are. 

 Is there still material there that perhaps shouldn’t be there 

that you are removing?  Yes, there is. 

 So, we’re basically, probably will support the decision of the 

zoning enforcement officer.  Then it would be up to the zoning 

enforcement officer to work with the owners of the property to work 

with them, see progress.  I don’t think he is going to come up and say 

okay, you know, you’ve got two days or you’re going to get a $50/day 

fine. I don’t think that is going to happen. I can’t speak for Rob, 

but --- 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Is there any way, I know you guys have done an 

amazing job  out there but is there any way you could give us some 

sort of a time line of when the last of those trucks – 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  Well, there are two trucks left and neither one 

of them operate under their own power.  One of them has  items in it 

from the dairy farm operation that have some value, really.  I mean we 

have sifted through the absolutely junk but these are some items that 

will have to be disposed of in a different fashion.  We did ask the 

gentleman tonight what he thought about the last two trucks and he 

said probably by early fall he’d get those vehicles out of there. 
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 Tony tells me that the truck, the box truck that is storing those 

have to be taken apart by him before the salvagers will come.  So he 

is going to have to rip the body off and do what he does with his 

piece of machinery to make it movable.   But they’re saying a few 

months, probably late fall, he’ll have those two out. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s all that’s left there?  Is that all that’s 

left? 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  Just two. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you’re talking two percent then. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, there is.  But there is also car carcasses that 

ultimately – 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  Well, those have been put there for a reason. 

 THE CHAIR:  I understand. But will that all be gone by say the 

first of the year? 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  First of the year, gentlemen?   

 They are saying yes. 

 The hard part has been done. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’ve done a great job.  I don’t want anyone to 

think that this board thinks otherwise.  But again, the only thing 

before us is do we support Rob’s Notice of Violation or not.  And, 

because they’re still there, yes we do.  But again, I think you 

understand that he is required by statute to do that if he gets a 

complaint and he must’ve had a complaint to do that. 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  Been here, done that.  Prosecuted many a zoning 

complaint when I was Town Attorney for many years. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sure.  So again – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question for Rob:  What would be our, as 

a town, timetable? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Timetable?  As long as they’re working with us and 

we do see progress.  You know, we are not going to go after really you 

know by the book. If we see, you know, Rob, you know, I’ll call you 

when I remove this car.  And, they stick to the timeline to remove 

this car.  Great.  You know? Give me a heads up the next time you 

remove a car. Call with the next car you remove?  In a couple of weeks 

or something?  You know.   

 I’m not here to, you know, unless, if they’re working with me, 

I’ll work with them and we’ll get the process done. 

 THE CHAIR: And, it sounds like that has been happening. 
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 MR. LIBRANDI:  Oh, definitely.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN: It looks like they’ve worked --- 

 MR. LIBRANDI: From when it came to my attention --- 

 MR.  BOHIGIAN: -- before they even asked you to work with them. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: --- there was that big piles of tires.  Then, you 

know, a couple of weeks there, all those tires were gone.  If you saw 

the mountain of those tires.  It took a lot of work. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, it looks like they’re working with you before 

you even got involved. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Oh, absolutely.  Before I even started working 

here they were working on it. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, just you understand that our vote tonight will be 

in support of the zoning enforcement officer’s Notice of Violation but 

again, that’s all that means.  We’re supporting it. 

 And, then you work with Rob after that. 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  Sure.  We have an open door policy.  He knows 

how to get a hold of me.  I am the easiest point person to get a hold 

of.  As he knows, we have had multiple conversations and each one of 

those conversations have been nothing but expressions on my part of 

cooperation. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me ask you a question, I guess, then.  You’ve 

been working with Rob, I guess.  Why did you appeal it then? 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  We’ve got a Notice of Violation. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  And, he sent with the Notice of Violation, he 

said if you don’t agree, to appeal. 

 And, effectively I didn’t agree.  And, my clients didn’t agree.  

Because on its face, it didn’t acknowledge – 

 THE CHAIR: The work you were doing. 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL: The magnitude of the problem – 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  And, number two, I wanted to say to Rob which I 

did in letter form, when I submitted the appeal, that if you really 

wanted to stand on formality, and if these folks didn’t see the 

inherent value of this property, more so that it be cleaned up, it was 

a nonconforming use.  And, we had a few of those and I don’t know how 
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far you gentlemen go back but probably Joe remembers Angelillo’s down 

on Old Turnpike Road.  You remember that one?  That was a piece of 

work down there.  That was prezoning and just an accumulation of junk 

and scrap and cars and so forth and so on.   

 I wanted to say to Rob, technically, it is not a violation 

because we are a nonconforming use if we considered ourselves to be a 

salvage operation which we really are.   

 But I didn’t want to come across as being uncooperative. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  And, you know, throwing the ball back at him 

and say, okay, come and get us. 

 I mean, we’re all in this together.  The same objective. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The one on Meriden Waterbury, did that enter into 

Life Magazine or something? 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL: Oh, you mean Joe Francis’ place.  That was the 

one where the state went through and Joe had the cars on the Meriden 

Waterbury Road. Wasn’t that Joe? 

 MR. LAPORTE: Yah.  So the timeline is by the end of the year.  Is 

that the timeline? 

 EVERYONE:  By fall. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  By, you know, there’s only a few pieces left and 

as long as they’re working and they said most of the stuff is going to 

be gone by the beginning or end of fall. 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  I think that gives us, we’re really down to the 

dregs at this point. You know?  And, the issues of the items near the 

street, again, there are certain members of the family that are 

fronting these costs.  So that, you know, the next issue would be a 

fence. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN: That was one of my questions.  After, once you get 

it all cleaned up and you know after the first of the year, I grew up 

in this town and I know where that is, what’s going to stop somebody 

from sneaking in and throwing you know, leaves and garbage and stuff 

in there.  Are you eventually going to put up a fence? 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL: Yes.  So, right now, these create impediments 

for people – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: No, I understand.  Once they’re gone --- 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  They’ve got free reign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 Anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 DANIEL BALCH:  Hi, my name is Daniel Balch and I live at 1230 

West Street, right next door to the property. 

 I’m imposed (sic) to this application, at least part of it to 

where they said the property was clean.  Three years ago when this all 

started, DEP came up my driveway and it started that DEP went there 

and found some material that was contaminated material and took it 

away.  It was a barrel.   They even thought there was a dead body 

inside and entered the house. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  In correct. 

 MR. BALCH:  I was standing right there. They were all in my 

driveway.    

 Anyways, to the rear of the property, to the left side, I mean to 

the right side,  uh,  towards the power wires, there is piles of old 

telephone poles there.  And, they are all old creosote soaked 

telephone poles. 

 And, this poses a concern because I have a well and my neighbors 

have wells right next door to  him.  So the contamination issue is 

just that. 

 I know they cleaned up the property considerably.  But it would 

be a good idea to have those items cleaned up and maybe have a test of 

what’s going on over there to make sure the contaminants haven’t 

leaked into the ground. 

 And, there has also been a case of old transformer cases there 

next to the telephone poles. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE: If you say so. 

 MR. BALCH:  So I’m just wondering if this property has really 

been walked as far as --- because you can go down the driveway and in 

between the daycare and our property and you can see the telephone 

poles right on the side of the driveway on the left hand side there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it sounds like if the telephone poles and there 

is transformers it should be pretty easy to find out and to identify 

the owners or the people that put them there. 
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 MR. BALCH:  There is big piles of telephone poles. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   

 MR. BALCH:  So, that is what raises my concern.  I know they did 

a lot of extensive clean up.  Joe was there most of the time. 

 THE CHAIR: So you are concerned from an environmental standpoint. 

 MR. BALCH:  What’s that? 

 THE CHAIR: Your concern is more from an environmental standpoint? 

 MR. BALCH:  That’s correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MR. BALCH:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Anybody here --- any additional opposition? 

 (No response) 

 You can rebut. 

 Do you have any comments? 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  Yes.  Attorney Krezel again on behalf of the 

owners of the property. 

 This business about contamination comes as news to us.  So if DEP 

was on the site, we did respond appropriately some 3 or 3.5 years ago. 

 We don’t know anything about dead bodies in barrels and things of 

that nature.  I don’t know where all this gossip starts. 

 There are telephone poles there.  I don’t know if there is much 

to leach off of them because Mr. Chairman, they’ve probably been there 

for 40 years.  I think that any leaching has taking place has already 

taken place.  

 THE CHAIR:  But would that still be part of the clean up? 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: If they’re on your property. 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  Absolutely.  

 Now, that would be a different time line.  You’re talking about 

basically another one so forth and so on.  That’s a different time 

line. 

 We have and believe in our considered judgment that those items 

are essentially dormant.  They don’t pose any public health hazard. 
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 MR.  LIBRANDI:  The health department did go on site and as far 

as I know their only issue was with the tires in terms of mosquito 

breeding grounds. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Well, I’ll leave that up to you and the health 

department if you are not aware of the transformers and stuff. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  You know, before we deem the property as in 

compliance, I will go back out there and inspect the property before 

so if there is any other unsightly materials on the site.  We’ll walk 

with the property owners and Attorney Krezel. 

 ATTORNEY KREZEL:  You are very welcome to come.  Give me a call 

and I’ll make the    arrangement.  We’ll open the padlock for you and 

chain the dogs. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  Glad I didn’t go in. 

 Okay, thank you.   

 Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 This appeal is closed. 
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E. Appeal 5942A, application of Steven Menard for special exception 

approval to allow applicant to serve alcoholic beverages as part of 

their outside dining approval under Section 5-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 142 Center Street, property of SDB Properties 

LLC in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Steve? 

 STEVEN MENARD: Steven Menard, 1091 South Main Street, 

Plantsville, Connecticut. 

 THE CHAIR:  I hope there is nobody waiting to eat.  The chef 

left. 

 MR. MENARD:  That’s why I’m late. 

 THE CHAIR:   Go ahead, Steve. 

 MR. MENARD:  That’s the way it goes.  I’ve got to be some place 

and I can’t get out.  I apologize for that. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s okay.  Go ahead. 

 MR. MENARD:  So, we’re just looking to put about four or five 

tables outside in front of the building.  Close to that as to what the 

requirements are.  You should have the diagram as to what was there.  

It’s actually the same diagram from The Asado. 

 So, I guess there will be 12 to 16 people out there at any given 

time at the max.  It’s not that wide of a sidewalk area.  So, we’re 

just looking to do it, another way to compete with the rest of the 

restaurants in town that have outside dining. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   We normally have some  stipulations. 

 MR.MENARD:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  What are the hours of operation you would have? 

 MR.MENARD:  We’re open from 11:00 am to 9:00 pm Monday, Tuesday, 

Wednesday and Thursday. And, right now until 10:00 on Fridays and 

Saturdays.  And, Sundays we are currently closed but we might be 

opening.  But we would probably close by 8:00 on Sundays. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  You don’t plan on having any outside music or 

anything like that? 

 MR. MENARD:  That’s a different application for another time. 

 But nothing outside. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Okay.  Questions of the applicant? 

 (Pause) 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, all the bars have outside dining just about 

downtown now anyways. 

 MR.MENARD:  Just about every one of them. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I have no problem with that. 

 MR. WYSONG: Maybe a general question.  You said the diagram that 

you supplied is roughly what was there before. 

 MR.MENARD:  Exactly what was there.   Took their dimensions 

exactly that they had it approved for. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Is there and maybe this is question that should be 

addressed to Rob.   

 Are the plans for sidewalk dining, the layouts, spaced between 

the clearances a round buildings, trees, street, sidewalk width, are 

those reviewed by the planning & zoning commission?  Or are there 

specifications that must be complied with in these designs? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I believe they need to get a permit before from 

the Town Manager’s office.  And, then --- 

 THE CHAIR:  He did receive a letter from the  Town Manager 

approving outside dining at this location. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  And, I believe the building – 

 MR. WYSONG:  Per the plan? 

 THE CHAIR:  At least according to the letter that he sent. 

 MR.MENARD:  Yah, we got approval last year.   We just haven’t 

added it because we  didn’t have the liquor end of it.  Technically, I 

could put tables out there now with the town but I can’t serve liquor 

out there.  So now, we’re doing it for the liquor,  in order to move 

forward with that process. 

 We’re looking right now to put two tables on each side of the 

door. So you would be having at this time the most 12. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I understand that. My question was more are the 

plans reviewed by anybody and if so, who is the reviewing body.  It is 

certainly not in this board’s purview to review them. 

 THE CHAIR:  It seems strange that the letter came from the Town 

Manager.  I don’t know. I don’t know whether he does the approval or -

-- 

 MR. MENARD:  They gave me specifics  of what the spaces were from 

the curb, how much room you had to have around the trees -– 
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 MR. LIBRANDI:  Yah, it’s the Town Manager’s office. We’re the 

ones that just give the special exception approval to have the liquor 

outside. 

 MR. WYSONG:  The liquor.  That’s my point. 

 MR.LIBRANDI: Yah, we’re  giving them the use.  In terms of 

spatially, there are certain requirements like Steve said in terms of 

being away from the curb.  Safety issues. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, the walkway is like 3 or 4 feet wide. 

 MR. MENARD:  Three feet.  Its three feet. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, it is, and it’s nothing to do with Steve.  It is 

a problem if you are handicapped like at Anthony Jack’s or any of 

them, it is very difficult to get around the outdoor dining.  In fact, 

you’ve got to almost  go into the road to get around it.  But that’s 

not our purview. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I look at the plan and its 4’. There is a tree in 

the middle of the 4’, so you have 2’ of sidewalk. 

 THE CHAIR: No way could a handicapped person get around it. 

 MR. WYSONG:  No way.  And, I’m just wondering whether there is an 

authority that reviews these and says yes, you can have outside dining 

according to the plan submitted and that becomes part of the record. 

 MR. MENARD:  It is the Town Manager as far as I know. 

 What I had submitted to the Town Manager, he submitted to the 

Town Council and they approved that diagram. That’s where the approval 

came from. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I guess we’ll take your word for it having no other 

documentation. 

 MR.MENARD:  Well, I don’t want you to take my word for it.  You 

can always double check. I mean --- 

 MR. WYSONG: Okay, the Town Manager politely says your request for 

outdoor dining is hereby approved. 

 MR. MENARD:  Yah, but I had to submit the plan to them. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  That’s why, we are not the  ones that review it. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, I understand.   

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I believe it would probably be the building 

inspector in terms of a safety issue on the curb.  You know.  He deals 

with handicapped parking and that sort of thing. 
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 MR. MENARD:  Trees and stuff.  And, we are going to make sure 

that people can get by.  Like I said, we’re probably going to scale 

that back from what was there to just having two tables on either side 

of the door.  So, it will be 12 seats.  And, you’ll have probably 5 

feet to get by. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Do we read him the stipulations? 

 THE CHAIR:  You can, yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Do you have them? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  Just so we have the stipulations. 

 (1) The hours of operation shall be limited to what you said, 

Monday thru Thursday, 11:00 to 9:00, Friday and Saturday, 11:00 to 

10:00 and Sunday, when you do it, up until 8:00 in the evening. 

 (2) All alcoholic beverages shall be served in glass, cups and 

not in the original containers. 

 (3) There shall be no music or entertainment.   There shall be 

no amplification of loudspeakers. 

 (4) Approval shall be good for one year, renewed annually. 

 MR. MENARD:  So, I have to come here every year to do this? 

 THE CHAIR:  Until we change it.  Until it gets changed. 

 MR. MENARD:  I have to pay $280 every year to come here? 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s something we’ll have to work out with Rob. 

 MR. MENARD:  Because when I talked to Mark Sciota, he said I had 

to come here and I would pay that one fee and that would be it. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Usually, I think it – if we do get complaints, then 

this is our way to bring you back. 

 MR. MENARD:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Good point. 

 MR. MENARD:  The question I have is, say we close at 10:00 – 

 THE CHAIR: I’m sorry? 

 MR. MENARD:  We close at 10:00.  But people are still lingering 

around.  You know, they come late.  Do I have time --- if someone is 

out there drinking and its 10:30, is there going to be a problem? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It’s serving.  So if – 
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 THE CHAIR:  Well, it says the hours of operation shall be limited 

to.  So, if someone is just sitting there and you are not serving them 

food – 

 MR. MENARD:  I’m not serving them food but they might want to 

have another drink because we leave, we don’t throw people out when 

it’s 10:00. You’ve got to get out, we’re done.  I mean, would it be – 

 THE CHAIR:  Change the hours.  Why don’t we make it 10:00 then? 

 MR. MENARD: I would say 10:00 on the weekdays and 11:00 on Friday 

and Saturday.  Give us an  hour after we technically close to give the 

people time to  finish up. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I mean most of the restaurants are open until 

that time, anyway. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Or change the words in the stipulation to hours of 

service.  

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I don’t want to think we changed the  whole thing.  

Let’s just change the hours.  Everybody has agreed to that same 

format.  We can tell you what hours to put down if you tell us. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, anything else? 

 MR. MENARD:  That’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MR. MENARD:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none this application is closed. 

 (Whereupon, the public hearing portion of the meeting was closed 

at 8:07 o’clock, p.m.) 
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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JULY 10, 2012 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Regular meeting of the 

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 8:07 o’clock, p.m. in 

the Town Council Chambers with the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte & Bryan Wysong        

  

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

    Ronald Bohigian 

        

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

      

  

 Absent: Matthew O’Keefe, Commissioner 

   Dee Ahern, Alternate 

   Paul Bedard, Alternate 

  

 The Chair seated Ronald Bohigian for Matthew O’Keefe.  A quorum 

was determined. 

   

Robert Salka, Chairman, presiding: 

B. Appeal 5943A, application of Kris Barletta for special exception 

approval for a food vending trailer under Sections 4-01.31 & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 2165 Meriden-Waterbury Road, property of 

Central Management Services LLC in a B zone. 

 Tabled during the public hearing. 

 

 

C. Appeal 5944A, application of Richard and Amanda K. Newland for a 

variance for a 4
th
 garage bay (582 sf) under Section 2-01A & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 210 Andrews Street, property of Richard A. and 

Amanda K. Newland in an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5944A.  Mr. Bohigian 

seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte noted there have a hardship in that it was already 

built there and they bought it after that. 

 Mr. Bohigian agreed it looks like it was already there from the 

pictures.  It is the same stone that was originally used on the three 

car garage.   
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 The Chair added the foreclosure is the hardship itself.  It’s not 

a self imposed hardship based on that was what they purchased. 

 The Chair asked the second be withdrawn and the motion be 

modified to state that there will be no commercial vehicles stored on 

the property. 

 Mr. LaPorte added to his motion there will be no commercial motor 

vehicles stored on the property.  Mr. Bohigian seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

D. Appeal 5945A, application of CB West St. LLC to appeal the Notice 

of Violation Order concerning unregistered vehicles or inoperable 

vehicles and unsightly materials under Section 3-01 and 15-03 of the 

Zoning Regulations and Sect ion 8-2 of the Town of Southington 

Ordinances, 1268 West Street, property of CB West St. LLC in an R-40 

zone. 

 The Chair advised this motion in support of the Notice of 

Violation by the zoning enforcement officer.   Mr. LaPorte made a 

motion to approve Appeal 5954A.  Mr. Bohigian seconded. 

 Mr. Bohigian said they have done a lot of work prior to the town 

getting involved.  Hearing the other things from the other gentleman, 

I don’t   know what you can do with looking into that.  I don’t know 

if the town has anything to say about wood or anything on the 

property.  I don’t know if there are transformers there or not. 

 Mr. Librandi advised if it is unsightly material it is in the 

Order.  He’ll check once he is notified everything is all set with 

their authorization. 

 Mr. LaPorte further added that zoning enforcement officer is just 

doing his job. 

 Mr. Wysong asked if the motion should state the words noted or is 

the fact they’re in the Minutes sufficient?  The motion on the floor 

is to approve this appeal.  Your description is this motion is in 

support of the zoning enforcement officer. 

 The Chair concurred.  I think that was a good point.  I think we 

need to withdraw the second.  Mr. Bohigian withdrew his second. 

 The Chair further continued the motion should be in support of 

the Notice of Violation of the zoning enforcement office in the 

issuing of the Notice of Violation.   Mr. LaPorte made a motion to be 

in favor of the zoning enforcement officer.  Mr. Bohigian seconded. 
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 Everything has been said.  A great job has been done in cleaning 

the property up.  And, I’m sure it will continue and the work with the 

zoning enforcement officer will continue to get rid of this Notice of 

Violation sometime hopefully by the fall, commented the Chair. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

E. Appeal 5942A, application of Steven Menard for special exception 

approval to allow applicant to serve alcoholic beverages as part of 

their outside dining approval under Section 5-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 142 Center Street, property of SDB Properties 

LLC in a CB zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5942A with 

stipulations. 

 (1) Hours are Monday thru Thursday to 10:00 pm.  Friday and 

Saturday until 11:00 pm.  Sunday to 9:00 pm. 

 (2) Five tables.  

 (3) There shall be no music or entertainment, no amplifier or 

loudspeakers. 

 (4) Approval good for one year renewed annually. 

 Mr. Bohigian seconded. 

 Mr. Gworek asked if the language should be changed from renewed 

annually to  upon complaints or just leave it. 

 Everyone agreed it has been left this way.  They only come if 

there is a complaint. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Reminder:   Only one meeting in August. 

 Mr. Librandi reported: 

 (1)  We did send out a violation for 33 Berkley Avenue. Notice 

of  Violation for commercial vehicles on the property.  They have come 

into my office and they did say they are going to remove the 

commercial vehicles as soon as possible. I gave the time specified on 
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the Notice of Violation.  If they don’t, then we go to a Cease & 

Desist Order.  If they don’t comply with that it goes to legal action. 

 The Chair noted those commercial vehicles have been there for at 

least year. I would give them a Cease & Desist when the Notice of 

Violation time is up.   

 (2) Notice of Flanders to Flanders.  We did see a steam shovel 

out there.  Commercial vehicle in a residential zone.  We gave them 15 

days.  I did get a call and they said they will remove it in a month.  

I said the Notice of Violation is 15 days and once that time is up I 

will have to issue a Cease & Desist Order for 30 days.   They get 45 

days total unless we cut it down to 15/15.    

 They said they are doing work out there and they have no permits.   

 The Chair advised Rob to give them 15/15.  

 (3) The new Blight Ordinance is in effect.  I’ll get you all a 

copy.  It is on the website, as well.  Everyone wanted a copy to keep 

their books up to date. 

 (4) We may have to have a special meeting towards the end of 

July.  There is 971 South Main Street, All Pro Collision business was 

there and somebody else is trying to occupy the space and get a 

repairer’s license. 

 We’ll keep you informed and hopefully we’ll have a quorum for 

that meeting. 

 

 The Chair asked about the new HQ Trash building on South Main 

Street.  He thought a stipulation was they wouldn’t be storing the 

dumpsters on the property.  He didn’t get the big sign, but he’s got 

three dumpsters, all different sizes, lined up.  Great advertising! 

 Mr.Librandi noted there is a designated area on the site plan 

showing where he can have his display area.  The Chair said he’s got 

them right along the front and I thought we stipulated they were not 

to be on the property.  Mr.  Librandi will check the site plan and the 

stipulations. 

 The Chair said in the display are he was going to show patio 

blocks and stones but not three dumpsters lined up.  Mr. Librandi said 

he’d see what it stated. 

 Mr. Lombardi noted he may say its part of the construction 

process.  The Chair said they are brand new.   

 The question was asked if he was allowed a dumpster at the site 

for business issues.  Mr. Librandi said if he has a dumpster there, it 
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has to be screened.  And, it has to be on the site plan.  There must 

be a proposed area on the site plan. 

 Mr.  Bohigian said he remembered the applicant stating he was 

going to have stone and things like that.  That’s what that display 

area was.  Not the three size dumpsters. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte reported that Rob took down about 100 signs off the 

telephone poles through town.  See how nice and clean it looks?  At 

least a hundred! 

 The Chair wondered why a college kid couldn’t be hired to do that 

instead of having the ZEO climb a tree or something to do it. 

 

 Mr. Bohigian brought up the Valentin Karate signs.  He saw a 

couple up at Memorial Park.  Mr. Librandi said a letter was done today 

and issued.  He did talk to the owner of the business in question 

close to a month ago and they said they’d have the signs down within 

two weeks.  There are still signs around.  It is a never ending 

battle. 

 The Chair asked about a Cease & Desist Order for him. Mr. 

Librandi said that is what they are going to do.  We have sent a 

Notice of  Violation right now.  Maybe that’ll make him move.  I 

thought it would be courteous just to give him a call and let him 

know. 

 

 Mr. Bohigian brought up the renewing of the applications for 

outdoor dining.  Is that something we should talk about going forward 

to say at this point in time you don’t have to come every year unless 

there is a violation.  

 They way it reads now is it says one year.  A lot of the guys in 

the past have come back again.  Mr. LaPorte pointed out we have been  

lenient as far as them coming back.  Mr. Bohigian asked if they have 

to pay. 

 Mr. Librandi said the only situation he has seen where they have 

had to come back was with Machiavelli’s where we did have that one 

year so they did have to come back.   

 Mr.Gworek stated they would have to pay if there is a significant 

change to the site plan or more tables.  Or a complaint.   

 Mr. Bohigian clarified when it is up every year they just get a 

renewal.  We don’t b ring them in before the board to do this again?  
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Mr.Librandi was not 100 percent sure.  The Chair asked him to check 

with the Town Planner on that. 

 Mr.  Bohigian said it is kind of late to change the wording on 

the stipulations now.  Mr. Librandi we should do something in the 

sense that they could have a couple of complaints within a year and we 

can only make them come back once.   

 Mr.Lombardi said it should be clear you only pay the $280 once 

and then if you renew it, it’s $50 or free, whatever.   

 The Chair asked Rob to check with Mary and Mark Sciota. 

 Mr. Lombardi felt $280 was high to come back every year.  The 

Chair  agreed.  However, the fee is to process the paperwork, pay for 

the sign.  But they wouldn’t be posting a sign with a renewal.  Mr.  

Bohigian said we should stipulate renewals are free unless there is a 

violation and then you have to come in front of the board.  The Chair 

again said let’s see what Mary and Mark can come up with. 

 Mr. Wysong noted the stipulations are an invention of this board.  

They’re not in the regulations.  Mr.  Librandi said it was something 

standard that the previous boards have been using. I don’t know their 

thoughts.   

 Mr. Wysong stated he is not much of a fan of stipulations and he 

finds them kind of unenforceable.  Theoretically, the burden is on us 

to check the hours, et cetera.  I am not a real fan of stipulations. 

 Mr. Bohigian said we started the stipulations when the first one 

came out to have at least, if there was a violation, how do you 

enforce it.  Like the containers. If you go out with a beer and he’s 

walking down the street with a beer – you have to put something in 

there. 

 And, no outside speakers.  And, that kind of stuff.  I’m not 

saying they’re all right continued Mr. Bohigian, but at the time we 

had to put something because it was so new.  My concern is more with 

the sidewalks and handicapped.  It is 36 inches for ADA accessibility 

of clearance with a wheelchair. That is something you may want to 

bring back and ask. Mr.Librandi said he would ask the building 

inspector as he is the one that goes out and looks at the safety 

issues.  He handles handicapped accessibility and that sort of thing. 

 Mr. Wysong said it might be time to close Center Street off and 

make it a walkway.  Mr. Librandi said a lot of towns do do that for 

the weekend. 

 

 Mr. Lombardi brought up Cross Fit downtown, the new exercising 

thing and how they use the trail.  I’m waiting.  We’re going to get a 

complaint about that pretty soon, I think.  They do some of their 
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exercises right on the trail.  Mr. Librandi said that is parks and 

rec’s territory and the police. 

 

 Mr. Wysong asked on last question:  We stipulated on the Andrews 

Street property no storage of commercial vehicles.  How do we enforce 

that stipulation?  I would have thought the fact that as a residential 

and under that section,  it kind of precludes the routine storage of 

commercial vehicles.  Mr. Librandi said it does.  We have informed the 

applicant of that.  The Chair noted he will get it in writing.  He has 

commercial doors, the height of the doors.   It’s nice if he has an R 

V.  Mr. Librandi said it is kind of redundant but if he has to he can 

refer to the stipulation and the regulation. 

 A combination plate for registration of vehicles was discussed 

briefly for an R V . 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. Bohigian seconded. 

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:30 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

    Robert Salka, Chairman 

    Zoning Board of  Appeals 

 

 

 

     

  


